
OCTOBER 3, 2023
CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Dievendorf called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm. In attendance were Trustees Jones, Lyden, Watt and Stetin.  Also present were Jerry and Sandra Ward, Peter J Briele, Supt WWTP, Peter A. Briele, Frank Nestle Supt DPW/Water/Fire Chief, Police Chief Raymond Renzi, Kylie Ferguson (Planning Board Chairman), Cliff Dorrough, Code Enforcement Officer, Julie Slaper, and Diane Rumrill-Hall. Other members of the public.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
ADOPT THE AGENDA: Mayor Dievendorf asked if there were any additions to the agenda, there was one-Canajoharie Creek/School Project. Trustee Watt MADE the MOTION to ACCEPT the amended AGENDA, seconded by Trustee Lyden. All in favor, motion carried. 

CORRESPONDENCE: Mayor Dievendorf received a letter from GPI regarding the “Dummy Light”. According to the letter, NYSDOT states that the intersection is fully owned and operated by the Village, meaning they have no say in whether the traffic light is replaced or not.  According to the study performed by DOT, the traffic light is not warranted and DOT could not support an unwarranted signal, but the village could still reinstall it. The Village would be responsible for installing and maintaining the light. Mayor Dievendorf has invited Michael Wieszchowski(GPI) to the November meeting where he will make a presentation outlining the technical data, agency input and public input and identify and discuss the pluses and minuses of reinstalling the signal.  The Village Board will need to determine if they want to go ahead with reinstalling the light. An estimate was received from Horender Construction in the amount of $38540.00. 
PUBLIC COMMENT: Diane Rumrill-Hall questioned if Route 10 going through the Village is State owned and if the “Dummy Light was declared illegal”. Mayor stated that Route 10 within the Village is controlled by the Village and the light was not declared illegal, just not warranted. Cliff Dorrough questioned who would pay for future damages if the light is hit again. Peter Lyden stated he may be able to find an insurance company that will insure it. It is being researched as to why the last company insuring the last truck that hit the light refused to pay for repairs.

Julie Slaper commented that the Street Fair was a success and thanked all vendors and participants who attended. 
MOTION: Trustee Lyden made the motion to hold a public informational meeting on November 7, 2023 at 6:00 pm to allow a representative from GPI to inform residents and the board about his findings regarding the reinstallation of the traffic control device known as the “Dummy Light”, and allow residents to comment as well, seconded by Trustee Watt, all in favor motion carried.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA: There were none, Trustee Lyden made the motion to accept the agenda as presented, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor, motion carried.

Peter also mentioned that he is preparing RFP’s to seek alternate health insurance carriers, looking for better rates, current plan renews January 1.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

MOTION by Trustee watt made the motion to approve the September 5, 2023 minutes and the Special meeting on September 23, 2023, seconded by Trustee Lyden. All in favor, motion carried.

VETERAN’S HONOR FLAGS: Trustee Stetin stated that there has been over 100 applications for the flags, twenty two have been installed in the Villages of Ames, Canajoharie and Palatine Bridge. The last date that any will be installed is November 15, 2023, due to weather. Installations will resume in the spring. The life expectancy of the flags/banners is five years.
JUSTICE: Mayor Dievendorf noted that Justice Jones has resigned. Acting Justice Ronald Dygert will be administering the court. Town Justice Philip Gizzi will take over October 17, 2023. A candidate will be taking court justice classes and presumably be taking office in the near future. 
ADULT USE RETAIL DISPENSARY: Janet Stanley is submitting an application to the State and the Village to operate a marijuana dispensary in the Village of Canajoharie. The store will be located on Church Street and will have cameras, security officers and ID’s will be thoroughly checked. She is looking for a letter of support from the Village.
DRI Submission: Trustee Watt has submitted the DRI paperwork, he has listed 18 projects within the scope of the district. The projects submitted were based on community input.

PLANNING BOARD: Kylie Ferguson presented a revised Short-Term Rental law. It was revised to require 1 off-street parking space per bedroom, and the size of bedrooms was defined. A Public Hearing was already held, but a new hearing must take place due to the revisions made. A Special Use permit is required to operate a short term rental facility.

MOTION: Trustee Lyden moved that a public hearing be held on November 7 at 5:45 pm to hear public comments on the new law, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor, motion carried.

The parking law regarding Floral Avenue has been submitted to the State.

CANAJOHARIE HOUSING AUTHORITY: The CHA Board wants to pursue having an outside company (GEN Inc.) run the program. GEN is already running quite a few housing authority programs. Trustee Lyden was asked to pursue this matter.

DPW/Water/Fire Department Report-Frank Nestle:

Frank noted that he has completed the paving projects and will be submitting the paperwork to CHIPS for reimbursement.

DPW Report:

Water break Burch Street – transmission line

Brush and buckets pickup has been completed twice

Equipment is being prepped for winter

Sweeper has had new screens installed

Wintergreen Park was closed for the season

Mowing/trimming on going

Prepping streets for hot patch

Repair one service valve

Assisted with sewer study

Sweeping streets every Friday

Bulk pickup has been completed

Stop signs have been reinstalled after being knocked over

Hauling of sand will begin next week to prepare for winter

New tires were installed on truck 15

Repaired manhole Maple Ave


WATER

The new water tower on East Hill has been filled, waiting for Dept of Health approval before it goes on line.

Several UDig mark outs

Monthly reports complete 

Mowing/trimming

Assisted DPW with paving

Prepared water meter heads to go out for warranty work

Harrow filter beds

Assisted with sewer study

Cut down trees at Spring Pond

Pulled algae out of Spring Pond

Attended a webinar for Cyber Security for our water licenses

Installed water meter and replaced a water meter

Clean Young and Gray Springs


FIRE DEPT:

The Fire Department has received a FEMA Grant for the purchase of new air packs. It was noted that the Village’s procurement policy states there should be a minimum of three quotes. The department has also purchased the old (1967) ladder truck for historical display events. There is a training class in progress with 49 candidates, 14 for Fire Police and 4 in a rope class. The Fire Department is bringing back the Explorer Program for 14-16 year olds and one for over 16 till graduated.
WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT:


Peter Briele introduced his son Peter A Briele as the new operator-trainee for the waste water plant. Minimum staffing is required by NYSDEC. 

WWTP work completed September 1st – September 29th 2023

Gas line – The gas line leak under our road was repaired by wwtp and dpw personnel. Thank you to Frank Nestle for the use of dpw equipment and personnel. National Grid inspected repair and turned on the gas to the wwtp. No leaks present and all heaters were tested and work.

MCSD#1 – We grabbed a sample of the sludge from MCSD#1 for annual testing which MCSD#1 will reimburse us.

Sludge Digester #2 – Continue to clean debris, grit and sludge out of the tank. Thank you to Frank Nestle for the personnel and equipment to assist wwtp with this task. We currently have half of the diffusers cleaned out and working. The goal is to finish with the maintenance and put it back online by late October.

Sludge press conveyor - Ed Ledda of Midway was able to locate parts for our conveyor.  The new connecting stainless steel shaft and new Teflon bushing were installed. Operating as it should.

Aimee’s Alley pump station – the automatic dialing system for alarm conditions failed. Frontier was contacted and they fixed the phone system. The old auto dialer was replaced with a new sensa phone and programmed by Dennis Clark. Auto dialing system now functions as it should.

Hazard Mitigation Planning – We attended the meeting in Fultonville set up by the County. After a little more fine tuning of the villages information we will be up to date.

All monthly reports and invoices completed and submitted.

Submitted our quarterly samples to be tested for Mercury as required by NYSDEC.

Found conduit in sludge press room rotting and exposing wires. Dennis Clark replacing conduit and re attaching the wires for the sludge press and automatic polymer batching unit.


Sewer Charge Adjustment: Robert Teixeira submitted a request to have the sewer charges on his August Water and Sewer Utility billing. There was a break in the water line leading from his house to the carriage house behind it. This was discovered after he was advised by office staff that his water bill was large, and there was a possibility there was a leak. Mr. Texixeira engaged JD Shibley to investigate the matter. A ruptured water line was found just prior to the line entering the carriage house. JD Shibley submitted a statement and Mr. Teixeira submitted photos of the ruptured line. Based on the newly adopted Sewer Charge Adjustment Form, the last four valid reading cycles were averaged and the resulting gallonage was charged at the current rate in effect. A revised billing was offered for board approval by the Village Office.

MOTION by Trustee Watt and seconded by Trustee Lyden to approve the revised sewer billing. All in favor, motion carried. A letter will be mailed to Mr. Teixeira stating the new billing and a due date of thirty days from date of letter, with interest being applied after that due date.
POLICE DEPARTMENT:


Chief Renzi noted that 2 officers just completed the training courses and will begin working full-time for the Village. He attended a meeting regarding obtaining grants for hiring of officers. Car 114 is back in service as repairs have been completed, needs new decals put on.

CODE ENFORCEMENT:


Cliff Dorrough noted that 14 Wheeler Street (Flint) and 58 Otsego (Pasquale) have been sold at the County Auction. Certified letters have been sent to the new owners regarding clean-up of the sites. He will be in Code Enforcement Training later this month. He recommends doing the fire inspections every year for apartments and business’s. Would like to hire another part-time Code officer. Cliff issued 5 building permits for September. Cliff also noted that all the paperwork concerning Asbestos Abatement at the Demolition site of the Beech Nut Plant have been turned in and the EPA is on site every day.
SPECIAL PROJECT MANAGER: Jerry Ward

Mud Road Dam.

Spoke with Conner McCormick from Colliers Engineering.  They have responded on behalf of the Village to NYS DEC in reference to the Mud Road dam letter the village received in March of this year.  They have questioned a few points that DEC had mentioned. It was also pointed out that the actual inspection by DEC was conducted by a DEC technician and not an engineer. Therefore they have requested clarification on some points and once they receive a response from DEC a site visit will be conducted and a scope of work will be compiled and shared with the Village to ensure the site remains safe and usable if needed.

Wintergreen Park.

Prime engineering has supplied a report that has been printed out for the Villages review. The project is now approaching the 80% completion on opinion of probable construction Cost. Estimated approval, Bidding and construction timeframe will be completed over the winter and construction improvements hopefully will begin in early spring of 2024.

DRI

Assisted the Board with meeting requirements. Also accompanied the Deputy Mayor and Delaware Engineering with a site visit at White Park for potential improvement design, Creek wall Improvements as well as possible improvements on Mill street areas. Cost estimates were provided as required in the Grant Application. A site visit was also done on the Floral Avenue Creek, Boiling pot, Dam and Snake Hole area however that visit is not included in the DRI.

NYPA

A Change order was received by the Village on the electrical/heating portion of the efficiency improvements at the WWTP. The numbers are not adding up with the change order and we still do not have the answers to questions that we requested back in July.  I would request that the Village sit down with Amanda from Mohawk Valley Economic Development District (MVEDD), Village officials and trustee from the Village, Superintendent from the Waste Treatment facility NYPA officials as well as myself to hopefully clarify the need for the change order. With the board's approval I will schedule a meeting in the near future. 

Beech Nut Demolition

I accompanied Superintendent Nestle to the Beech Nut site as we all know the demolition process has started. We spoke to the supervisor in charge of demolition. The process is as follows.

Sections will be torn down and all the metal recyclable materials will be separated. Once quantities of materials are sufficient enough to bring in the trucks for removal the area will be cleaned and debris removed. This will require the equipment attachments to be swapped out to load the materials. Once the materials are removed, they will start the demolition on other portions of the plant. State and EPA officials are on site and air quality testing is ongoing during the daily process. No timeframe for completion was given.

Sewer Study Phase 2.

During the inspection portion of the study, it was noted that 2 locations on east hill had blockages that required extra cleaning. A location on Birch Street was found to be blocked almost 100%. The blockages were caused by mineral build up due to groundwater. This area affected the line that allows waste from the Canajoharie Middle School.  The work to open the line and remove the mineral deposits was not part of the phase 2 project.

Therefore the extra time that was required by Adirondack Septic to open the two lines totaled around $5,100.00. Only two companies in the area are capable of removing the deposits, with Horender Construction being the second of the two. As Adirondack already being in the village, they were utilized to clear them. Both companies are comparable in pricing. 

I spoke with the Wastewater Superintendent who budgeted funds for such issues. I recommend the extra cost be paid to Adirondack out of the sewer fund to prevent any issues with the funding limits on the Phase 2 grant. 

Canajoharie Creek/Errigo Property
The Canajoharie Central School is considering a project to correct storm water runoff from their property that enters into the Canajoharie Creek. Mr. Errigo is concerned about future overflow problems. It is suggested that someone from the Village Board meet with the school, and the engineering firm hired by the school, to discuss the plans for diverting said water. This should ensure that plans will be consistent with the needs of the village in regards to storm water runoff.

PARK COMMISION: 


Peter Douglass noted that the new grills were placed in service this past summer. Bench planters were installed at the entrance. New tables were donated by Roses Brands. There will be a Spring Clean Up event in the spring.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:
Abstract #
Date

General
  Water
   Sewer
Water Proj

1.09.2023
9/12/23
$246,667.94
  $21,714.84    $9,437.59
2.09.2023
9/22/23
$40,360.95
  $244,186.09  $19,707.52
Trustee Watt made the MOTION to approve the abstracts completed in September, seconded by Trustee Lyden. All in favor, motion carried.

Trustee Lyden made the MOTION to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor, motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 7:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
Amy S Kretser Village Clerk
Executive Session:

Chief Renzi presented a draft contract to be used in hiring officers. The Board had no objections for him in using it. Also commented about possible problems for adult use dispensary for cannabis. We agreed with him about possible under age persons buying product from a legal adult, driving under the influence, any potential crime might increase. But, we recognize that that might be the case already with alcohol and street cannabis. No votes or decisions made. Trustee Watt moved to close the meeting at 8:12 pm, Trustee Lyden seconded, the motion was unanimously approved. 

Respectfully submitted,
Ronald O. Dievendorf, Mayor

